TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP

ANTRIM COUNTY, MICHIGAN

 

Planning Commission Minutes (Draft)

Meeting of December 8, 2009

Held at Community Services Building, 2355 US31N 

 

Commissioners Present:  Scott, Thompson, Walworth, Goossen, Tomlinson, Spencer

Absent:  King

Others:  Briggs & Grobbel, Audience 27 (plus a few late arrivals)

Meeting called to order at 7:30 pm by Chairman Scott.

Agenda approved as written/published.

Minutes of 10 Nov 09 approved.  

No concerns brought up by audience.

Public Hearing.  Chair explained history of PUD proposal and procedures to be followed during the hearing.  

Citizen comments, as follow:

Marjorie Knight, S. Golden Beach.  Opposed to proposal.  Thinks Birch Ridge should remain residential only; does not want it opened up to commercial development which could occur in  a PUD.

Jeff Gerstenberger, NW Torch Lake Dr.  Opposed to rezoning proposal.  Thinks wedding receptions at A-Ga-Ming (AGM) are annoying.  Wants “up north” to stay the way it is, worried about more commercial development.

Al Martel, Wooden Gate.  Looking for flexibility, reasonable development.  Worried about nonconformity creating a burden for owners.  Fifty-foot perimeter standard as common ground could be a problem.  Vegetation standards are too strict, perpetual care fund too long.    Common area imposed on residential lots would detract from privacy.  

Virginia Mouch, NW Torch Lake Dr.  Lives near AGM.  Stated this started with a “party tent” but list of commercial uses permitted could now lead to a “strip mall”.  Opposed to repeal of PRD; says this is not mandated by law. 

Tom Stillings, S. Golden Beach.  Opposed to proposal.  Was on Twp. Board and P.C. early in AGM wedding days.  Says we can't go back.  Proposed language limits township flexibility.  Observes that PRD looks inward for needs of community;  PUD looks outward to needs of general public.  Thinks proposal is too detailed, attempts to control people's lives.  The 50' perimeter setback is a taking, and creates nonconformity.  Thinks previous rules were adequate, and board and commission needs to continue on as they have.  The township was happy with the PRD, except for the noisy weddings.

This point was the end of the public comments. 

Chair then read letters and comments received from citizens. Letters received from the Irwins (NW Torch Lake Dr.) and Fardigs (NW Torch Lake Dr.) indicated support for the PUD proposal. Letters received from the Cicinellis (NW Torch Lake Dr.), Mayers (NW Torch Lake Dr.), Riccas (Wood Special Dr.), and Wagners (Birch Ridge Estates) indicated opposition to the proposal.
Commission began discussion of proposal.  Chair explained Zoning Enabling Act, AGM concerns, and his belief that the proposal would not open up uncontrolled commercial development.  Tomlinson and Spencer questioned any need to do away with PRD zone.  From audience, Stillings repeated his recommendation to leave it PRD zoning alone.  Bruce McLachlan, developer of Birch Ridge Estates, said the owners there liked the existing restrictions and did not want commercial development.  John Ferguson, lawyer representing AGM, said no one wants strip malls, which would be contrary to the appeal of AGM and the whole area.

Spencer reviewed history of the AGM wedding/noise concerns.  Some discussion of buffers followed.  Walworth and Spencer noted that the proposed ordinance includes noise control language.

Public hearing was closed.  Chair stated there would be no decision tonight, and that, due to notification issues, a second hearing, would be held in at the January 2010 PC meeting.  

Discussion shifted to definition of “Lodge”.  Commission agreed not to regulate room size.  Number of rooms in a Lodge would be 5 -25.  

Question of Based upon input received during the public hearing, Planner Grobbel suggested that PC members further discuss whether or not to retain separate zoning districts for PRD and PUD.  After some discussion, Thompson suggested PRD zoning be retained, as it would be more understandable to property owners. Spencer agreed. More discussion ensued.

Motion by Spencer, second by Goossen: To retain PRD zoning and to have Chris Grobbel to present to PC members by January 5, 2010, his recommendations about how to continue use of a PRD zoning while including features of proposed PUD language developed to date.  Motion carried 4 -2.  (Yea:  Spencer, Thompson, Goossen, Scott – No:  Tomlinson & Walworth)

As a result of this action, there is was no need for to schedule a public hearing at the January, 2010 PC meeting, as initially considered.  

Concerns of the Planning Commission.  Thompson noted that mention of lots 14 and 20 of Fairway Ridge should be corrected to 1 and 10 (the end lots along Barnes Road).

Spencer suggested consideration for use of Arabic numerals rather than Roman numerals to Roman for chapter numbers in the zoning ordinance.

Tomlinson expressed concerns about hearing times as stated in public hearing notices,. He thinks that, as a courtesy to interested people, exact hearing times should be stated in the notices rather than just the starting time of the meeting.  Chair noted practical difficulties, if that is done.  Since order of meeting is specified in PC bylaws, these would have to be officially revised.   Requires further thought.

Election of Officers.  Chairman Scott asked the Zoning Administrator to assume the chair to conduct this item.  Spencer nominated the following slate of officers for consideration: Lee Scott for Chairman, Jim Walworth for Vice-chairman and Jessica Thompson for Secretary.  Tomlinson seconded the motion, suggesting a unanimous vote thereon. The proposed slate of officers was elected unanimously.  Scott resumed the chair.

Meeting adjourned at 10:50 pm.

Minutes taken by Bill Briggs, Zoning Administrator.

